Massachusetts Flower Growers’ Association

Board of Directors Meeting

September 9, 2014
Massachusetts Horticultural Society, Dover, Ma.

Attending:  Jason Hutchins, Tina Bemis, Linda Taranto, Sylvia Czech, Lou Desisto, Teri Boardman, Kerri Stafford, Jeff Doherty, Samantha Stoddard, Robin Messer, Christy Langone, Mark Farnham, Geoffrey Njue, Bob Luczai 
Not in Attendance:  Cindy Bertrand, Linda Taranto, Charlene Leinonen , P. J. Molloy, Rick LeBlanc, Tina Smith and Lou Desisto
Pre Meeting-Tour of the Trial Grounds at Elm Bank- the Board of Directors were given a tour of the flower trial gardens and other gardens at Elm Bank by David Fiske, trial garden coordinator.  He reviewed, with them, the flower trial varieties that were sent in this year from breeding companies. He reviewed the success of many of these new varieties with the group. He also showed the entries in the All American garden that he is the official trial judge for AAS (All American Selections).  He also took them on a tour of the perennial gardens, the Italian garden and other gardens on site. The board then convened in the administrative offices for the official Board meeting.
The Board Meeting was called to order by President Jason Hutchins at 5:30pm.  
Secretary/Treasurer’s Report:  The Secretary presented the minutes of the June 10, 2014 Board meeting. After a review of the minutes by the Board a motion was made by Sylvia Czech with a second by Kerri Stafford to accept the minutes as presented.  The motion passed. 

The Treasurer then presented the Financial Report for the period July 1, 2014 to Sept 9, 2014. The Treasurer reported that the financial report is the first one for the new fiscal year.  Dues Statements were sent out in late June and payments have been coming in throughout the summer.  He reviewed the distribution of the dues payment to the various accounts based on association activities. The new Dues amount for Active members is $150.  Out of the $150 payment, $40 goes to the promotional fund, $10 goes to the scholarship funding and the balance goes toward general expenses. The new Dues amount for Associate members is $125.  Again, $10 goes to the scholarship funding and the balance then all goes toward general expenses.  The dues statement also asks for voluntary contributions to the promotional fund.  This amount varies with each member and shows up in the income line marked” Additional dues contributions”.  The only other item the treasurer remarked about was that the golf tournament expense amount does not reflect the actual expense to date as the Golf course did not submit their payment to our credit card company under the recent statement period.
  The treasure’s report was accepted as presented on a motion made by Jeff Doherty that was seconded by Sylvia Czech.
Committee Reports:
Legislative Report:  The secretary, Jason Hutchins and Tina Bemis provided the report on legislative activities. The secretary started by saying that since May, Jason, Ed Bemis , Tina Bemis and he have attended the special meetings set up by the Farm Bureau to meet the gubernatorial candidates that are running this coming year.  There were 3 meetings set up since May.  The first in May was at Bigelow Nurseries to meet with Charlie Baker the republican candidate. This was reported on in our June Board meeting. The second event was held in Orange, Ma. on July 18 at a dairy farm where we heard from one of the democratic candidates, Steve Grossman.  Finally on August 6 in Wareham Ma., the farm Bureau organized the last meeting with democratic candidate Martha Coakley at the A.D. Makepeace Farm offices. Jason, Ed Bemis were able to make the first 2, Tina Bemis the first with Charlie Baker and the secretary was able to make all three meetings.  The secretary, Jason and Tina made comments on how well  the candidates did in presenting themselves and addressing agricultural issues in Massachusetts.  Out of the 3 candidates Steve Grossman was very much a politician and did not seem to know the agricultural issues very well per Jason and the secretary. Charlie Baker was known by many as he had presented himself in a previous meeting with the Agricultural groups during the last governor’s race years ago.   He was not quit as enthusiastic this time. The secretary attended the Martha Coakley event in Wareham and reported that she gave a good presentation and had prepared herself well for the meeting. Jason also reported that Karyn Polito, rep from Shrewsbury, who is running for Lieutenant Governor, was at our summer MFGA-MNLA meeting. The primary is in October.
The secretary reported that he has found out from Farm Bureau that a bill has passed in the legislature and signed by the governor that would give energy credits to those businesses that use renewable thermal energy fuels.  The credits can be used to purchase other energy like electricity to lower that cost.  The bill in effect is promoting growers to use corn boilers or wood chips/pellets instead of oil or gas.  The program is being put together by DOER (MA. Department of Energy Resources).  The secretary has been added to list of email names to receive information form DOER on the program as it is formalized.
Tina Bemis reported that Ed along with members of the MNLA and Irrigation industry will be sitting down with DEP regulators to discuss water issues and the regulations that affect our industry.  It is hoped that out of these meetings will come information that then could be used in training sessions for town water commissioners so that they truly understand the regulation as it relates to our industry. It was suggested that the AG commissions in the state could possible disseminate information to their water departments on the new regulations.
Advertising/Promotions:
Mass. Department of Agricultural Resources (MDAR):  Rick Leblanc reported  that the Specialty crop grants, that originate from the USDA, are fully funded for the next 4 years.  The USDA is particularly interested in funding more of these specialty crop grants which would help our horticultural industry in Massachusetts. Rick said that the idea of doing more promotional posters for Massachusetts Agriculture has come up within MDAR.  He suggested that the MFGA might think about doing a couple of posters for the industry like was done many years ago.  The secretary said we had posters made to promote Massachusetts grown geraniums and pansies.
Rick went on to report that the Big E starts on Friday sept 14 and goes to sept 28. He said he has some of the MFGA gardening fact flyers and will be making them available to people at the information booth in the Massachusetts building. He said that Massachusetts Day will be celebrated on Sept 18.  Chris Graziano will once again will bring plants to decorate around the Massachusetts building. Rick went on to say that MDAR will be at the flower show again this year and there is funding for groups that will promote Buy Local. Rick then went on to say that the farm market report will be coming out shortly with the information on the renewable energy credits mentioned previously.
Plant Something Task Force:  Jason Hutchins reported that there has been little activity during this summer with Plant Something.  There will be a task force meeting on Thursday of this week. He said at this time there is an open seat available to fill from the flower growers side. He said that the goal of this next meeting is to develop some new ideas for the program. The board then discussed what would be some new initiatives for the program.  Paul Doherty from his experience with working with the local schools  felt that plant Something should do more programs with the AG in the Classroom program. The Ag in the classroom group holds several training sessions each year that we could, in some way, participate. Kerri Stafford said that Community group like the Grafton community harvest organization would be another possible group to involve in the Plantsomething program. She said that group indicated that they would like to promote the program. Jason mentioned  that the May 15 program was a good start but the program needs to branch out so that it is known more than the May event.  It was suggested that a theme weekend be developed such as “Veggie Weekend”. Teri Volante asked what could be done on the high school or college level. It was suggested that information on the program could be sent to Stockbridge so they can be aware of it. Jason Hutchins also said that it would be helpful to have someone from PlantSomething go to events and promote the program throughout the year. Tina Bemis said that one of the original beneficial points of  Plant Something are the health benefits of gardening. So maybe the group needs to promote those original key benefits to consumers in the program. David Fiske reported that the Horticultural society has been working at Tufts University to produce lettuce in grow boxes throughout the year.  He said that the college and students are very interested in the health benefits of growing your own food. 
MFGA Website: The secretary reported that website went live and asked if any members visited the site and can offer any comments.  Several board members said they were on the site and said it looked good. The secretary asked members to review the site and if there are any problems to contact him.
Daffodil Marathon Event:   Jason Hutchins said that there will be another Marathon Daffodil program for next year and tabled further discussion until new business.
Education/Extension Programs:

Extension:  Geoffrey Njue was in attendance to report on Extension activities. Geoffrey first reported that the Northeast greenhouse conference will be held Nov 5 and 6 at the Mass mutual center in Springfield, ma.  There is an early bird special registration for $110 if done by Sept 13. Information has been sent out to growers. The next edition of the New England recommends will be available for the conference. This recommendation guide has the latest information on insect and disease management along with growth regulation recommendations. In terms of our Massachusetts extension programs, he said that there will be a greenhouse vegetable production program on December 10 at the Publick house in Sturbridge,ma. He passed out copies of the program. He also mentioned that Tina smith is developing a Web based APP on disease recognition and management which should be done by November. Coming up Sept 15-17 Extension will be interviewing candidates for the Director of Extension position. There are 4 candidates that will be interviewed. Recently a new nursery faculty position was hired. Geoffrey did not have the name.
Summer MFGA/MNLA Meeting:  The secretary reported that in previous years the extension service would be the main organization to coordinate the educational program for this joint MFGA/MNLA meeting.  They would contact speakers and get all of the AV equipment set for everyone that day and coordinated the moderators. This year Extension has decided to not be involved with the conference.  They do not have enough personnel and it has become a strain on their organization. Even though they were given compensation for doing this job, they felt that it was better and more appropriate for the associations to organize the event fully themselves. There will be a meeting with MNLA on Thursday of this week to develop the program for next year. Members of the MNLA have been looking at sites for the conference and a descision on that site will be made on Thursday. The program will be discussed and developed. Jason Hutchins, Tina Smith and the secretary will attend that meeting. Jason said that one of the responsibilities for our association for the conference is to provide volunteers (about 6) to help with the set up of tables and seating  the day before and help with vendor move in etc. the day of the event. Jason said that we have not had the volunteers in the past but we need to have them in the future. Tina Bemis stated it would be jobs like helping to man the registration booth or guiding cars for parking.  Jason will be asking for people to help next spring as we approach the event. The secretary also said that we need suggestions for an educational program that would meet the need of our MFGA members. Tina Smith sent in some suggestions for topics. He read the list of ideas she suggested.  Along with her info the board came up with the following :
Selecting perennials or promising perennials

Updating you garden center- panel

Make and take workshops—Tina Bemis presentation

Bill McCurry—Jason said looks good – was at Connecticut show last year.

Talk on making displays-Sylvia Czech

Trends—what’s trending in consumer world that would help us

No neo-nic pesticide programs

GMO’s 

Hidden money in the Business- Christy Langone heard this topic from a speaker

What plants attract bees

Ted talks – on line – website for speakers- Samantha Stoddard suggestion

Facebook at night???

How to handle minimum wage increases  in the next 2 years.
Grow to sell and sell to grow—Geoffrey Njue heard this speaker in South Dakota

 These suggestions will be used not only for the summer meeting but also the MFGA winter meeting in January.
Mayflower:  Geoffrey Njue said that the deadline for any articles for the Mayflower is mid September.
Research/Scholarship: 
Golf Tournament: The secretary reported that the Golf tournament went well. There were not as many golfers as last year. We had 84 golfers this year and last year we had 96. There were 36 sponsors this year which is on par compared to last year. The MNLA did not have good participation this year. During the treasurers report it was mentioned that the golf course has not sent the cost of the course through the credit card as yet. Once that is done then the profit from the event can be determined.
Membership:  The following have applied for membership in the Association.

Active membership: Sheil Greenhouses, 66 Pequot Rd, SouthHampton,MA.


Associate: Green & Massimino,LLC, 68 Tadmuck Rd, Suite 5, Westford,MA.
On a motion by Tina Bemis, seconded by Samantha Stoddard, the applications were accepted.
Old Business:   No old business items at this time.
New Business:  

Daffodil Marathon:  Jason Hutchins informed the board again that there will be a Daffodil Marathon project for 2015. The organizing group has met and they have indicated that they will need more potted daffodils for this coming year. There is a potential fundraiser that could be organized to pay for the growing of the potted material. Jason asked if the association could serve as a conduit for the funds raised for the project. After a short discussion a motion was made by Tina Bemis to establish a Marathon daffodil project where funds that are raised could be deposited into the fund and sent to the Marathon daffodil group as needed. The motion was seconded by Mark Farnham and passed unanimously.
With no other business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned on a motion Sylvia Czech that was seconded by Kerri Stafford.
Respectfully submitted,
Bob Luczai, Secretary/Treasurer
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